
          
 

December 13th, 2021 

  
The Honorable Marsha Blackburn         The Honorable Catherine Cortez Masto 
United States Senate           United States Senate 
357 Dirksen Senate Office Building         313 Hart Senate Office Building 
Washington, DC 20510          Washington, DC 20510 
 
 
Dear Senators Blackburn and Cortez Masto, 
 
We, as leaders of the undersigned organizations who are dedicated to fighting against the online sexual 
exploitation and abuse of children (OSEAC), write to voice our strong support for the Eliminate Network 
Distribution (END) of Child Exploitation Act. As organizations deeply committed to child protection, we 
are grateful for your leadership on this important issue. We are also pleased that this legislation is both 
a bipartisan and bicameral effort that takes a welcome and necessary step towards strengthening 
current policies addressing OSEAC.   

OSEAC is one of the fastest growing crimes and threats against children. The US Sentencing 
Commission’s October 2021 report, which studied child sexual abuse image producers, found that 
OSEAC has increased by 422% over the last 15 years.  From 2019 to 2020, CyberTips submitted to the 
National Center for Missing and Exploited Children (NCMEC) of suspected OSEAC and child sexual 
abuse materials (CSAM), dramatically rose from 16.9 million reports to 21.7 million reports – an 
increase of 28%. Some of the most recent growth can be attributed to the Covid-19 pandemic, which 
created a perfect storm that increased children’s risk of experiencing OSEAC. In the last year, the world 
shifted to an online environment with teleworking and remote learning, leading to internet usage among 
children aged 6-12 in the U.S. increasing by about 50%. Unfortunately, there has also been a rise in 
offender activity, as predators have used this as an opportunity to further target children. The funding, 
production, and distribution of CSAM has increased during the pandemic, according to the U.S. 
Financial Crimes Enforcement Network and other law enforcement agencies. 

https://www.ussc.gov/sites/default/files/pdf/research-and-publications/research-publications/2021/20211013_Production-CP.pdf
https://www.ussc.gov/sites/default/files/pdf/research-and-publications/research-publications/2021/20211013_Production-CP.pdf
https://www.ussc.gov/sites/default/files/pdf/research-and-publications/research-publications/2021/20211013_Production-CP.pdf
https://www.missingkids.org/gethelpnow/cybertipline
https://www.missingkids.org/gethelpnow/cybertipline
https://doi.org/10.1007/s12027-020-00625-7
https://doi.org/10.1007/s12027-020-00625-7
https://www.axios.com/kids-screen-time-coronavirus-562073f6-0638-47f2-8ea3-4f8781d6b31b.html/
https://www.axios.com/kids-screen-time-coronavirus-562073f6-0638-47f2-8ea3-4f8781d6b31b.html/
https://www.axios.com/kids-screen-time-coronavirus-562073f6-0638-47f2-8ea3-4f8781d6b31b.html/
https://static1.squarespace.com/static/5630f48de4b00a75476ecf0a/t/5ebc58d038eb072b909874ca/1589401809129/Impact+of+COVID-19+on+Online+Child+Sexual+Exploitation.pdf
https://static1.squarespace.com/static/5630f48de4b00a75476ecf0a/t/5ebc58d038eb072b909874ca/1589401809129/Impact+of+COVID-19+on+Online+Child+Sexual+Exploitation.pdf
https://www.fincen.gov/sites/default/files/shared/FinCEN%20OCSE%20Notice%20508C.pdf
https://www.fincen.gov/sites/default/files/shared/FinCEN%20OCSE%20Notice%20508C.pdf


 
  

The methods and platforms offenders use to exploit and abuse children are constantly evolving and 
adapting to the online world we live in today, forcing law enforcement, government agencies, and 
nonprofit organizations working to prevent and respond to OSEAC to similarly change their tactics and 
tools in response. However, with limited resources, United States law enforcement agencies are 
increasingly unable to prioritize and quickly respond to the rapidly growing number of CyberTips and 
proactively work cases of child sexual exploitation. This often includes being unable to begin 
investigations within the current 90-day timeframe that electronic communication and remote computing 
service providers must retain data related to CyberTipline reports. 

That’s why the END Child Exploitation Act is so critical. With the significant increase in CyberTipline 
reports in recent years, law enforcement has been overwhelmed by the scale of the problem and simply 
needs more time to respond to these incoming reports. By extending this timeframe from 90 days to 
180 days, the bill provides a crucial solution to this problem by giving law enforcement agencies the 
time they need to conduct investigations and utilize the invaluable information contained in these 
reports. This will lead to more reports being investigated, more victims being identified and removed 
from exploitation, and more perpetrators being identified and prosecuted.   

As a united group of leaders working on the front lines in the fight to protect children, we are proud to 
endorse this important legislation. We welcome the opportunity to work with you and your staff and 
hope that you will consider us as a useful resource for information and dialogue on online child sexual 
abuse and exploitation policies and programs moving forward. We thank you for giving this issue the 
priority, attention, and action that it deserves, and stand ready to assist you in any way we can to get 
this bill passed into law. Please do not hesitate to call on us for support and assistance as we work 
together to safeguard children. 
 
 
Sincerely, 
 
 
Marci A. Hamilton, Esq.     Anne Lynam Goddard 
Founder and CEO      President and CEO 
CHILD USA       ChildFund International 
 
Lori Cohen       Donna Rice Hughes 
CEO        President and CEO 
ECPAT-USA       Enough Is Enough 
 
Victor Boutros       Philip Langford 
CEO        President, US 
Human Trafficking Institute     International Justice Mission 
 
Lynn Shaw        Lynn Layton  
Founder & Executive Director     President and CEO 
Lynn's Warriors      Monique Burr Foundation for Children 
 



 
  

John F. Clark        Dawn Hawkins  
President and CEO      CEO 
National Center for Missing and Exploited Children  National Center on Sexual Exploitation 
 
Teresa Huizar       Bradley Russ  
CEO        Executive Director 
National Children's Alliance     National Criminal Justice Training Center 
 
Chris McKenna      Scott Berkowitz  
Founder and CEO      President 
Protect Young Eyes      RAINN 
 
Zach Hiner        Julie Cordua  
Executive Director      CEO 
SNAP Network      Thorn 
 
Michael J. Nyenhuis 
President and CEO 
UNICEF USA 
 
CC:  
 
Sen. Margaret Wood Hassan 
Sen. Josh Hawley 
Sen. Thom Tillis 
 


